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Public Bodies (Joint Working) (Scotland) Bill 
 

NHS Dumfries and Galloway 
 
Introduction 
NHS Dumfries and Galloway has a good history of joint working with its Council 
partners in the provision of health and social care services.  For over 10 years 
this joint working has seen our partnership make significant progress in driving 
forward care and support in the community and ensuring the development of 
services that supported adults, including those with a Learning Disability, Mental 
Health problem as well as Older Adults, in having access to a range of 
community services and support.   
 
We recognise the significant opportunities challenges that face our society that 
result from the changing demographics and we have agreed key principles with 
our partners in addressing these through significant change programmes in this 
region. Our principles include the development of locality planning and delivery, 
delivery as close to home as possible, underpinned by technology where 
appropriate and by person-centredness.  Our change programmes which are 
driving these principles forward include the development of our Reshaping Care 
for Older People programme – Putting You First, the development of care and 
treatment pathways that will underpin our planned new District General Hospital 
and ongoing partnerships with the Council to provide re-ablement, anticipatory 
care and early intervention support. 
 
This response builds on our joint submission to the Scottish Government’s 
consultation on their proposals to integrate adult health and social care and on 
the principles for integration agreed with our council partners. 
 
Do you agree with the general principles of the Bill and its provisions?  
 
As a result of both our joint working in the past and the current range of work 
taking place now, we have, as a partnership, delivered good outcomes against 
national standards and benchmarks.  This includes our partnership providing 
among the highest level of intensive homecare for the over 65s in Scotland – 
enabling more older people to remain at home with the care and support they 
need and maintenance of generally low levels of delayed discharge from an 
acute setting – demonstrating joint working to enable people home from hospital 
when they no longer need to be there. 
 
We recognise that there are inconsistencies of provision and outcomes for 
people across Scotland and one of the principles of the Bill is to reduce this level 
of variation through legislation and to use legislative levers to improve the quality 
and consistency of health and social care across the country.  To this extent we 
are in broad agreement with the principles and scope of the Bill.  However, in our 
joint response to the consultation, our view was that any legislation should be 
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permissive rather than prescriptive in setting out the models for integration – 
recognising the real differences in the configuration of partnerships across 
Scotland and the opportunities for innovation and local responses.  We note 
however that the Bill, as it stands, sets out only 2 permissible models under the 
proposed legislation. 
 
To what extent do you believe that the approach being proposed in the Bill 
will achieve its stated policy objectives?  
 
The Bill has been developed against a context of unprecedented demographic 
and financial challenge.  While we agree that there is scope across Scotland to 
improve outcomes for people through an integrated approach a concern is that 
the structural changes demanded by this legislation, which will potentially put in 
place new layers of decision making and governance, will prove a distraction in 
relation to the pressing need to deliver transformation on the ground, at pace and 
in a short timescale and in the context of ongoing financial efficiencies.  Every 
support should be provided to partnerships to ensure the focus on outcomes and 
transformation rather than transactional and structural change. 
 
Please indicate which, if any, aspects of the Bill’s policy objectives you 
would consider as key strengths  
 
We consider the following to be the key strengths of the Bill: 
 

 Opportunity within its current structure and permissions to enable a ‘life-course’ 
approach and through that address the significant challenge of health inequalities 
in Scotland; 

 The focus on outcomes rather than outputs; 

 The focus on developing transparent and trusting relationships between Council 
and NHS Partners; 

 The clear direction of travel in regard to supporting shifts toward prevention, early 
intervention and in the balance of care; 

 The focus on an agreed strategic plan that sets out how the partnership will 
deliver agreed outcomes, and ensuring accountability for delivery, coupled with 
local reporting; 

 The locality focus that delivers the agreed strategic aims in a way that makes 
sense locally and which takes account of different local contexts; 

 The strong ethos on partnership, personalised and person centred approaches 
and on consultation and involvement at every level. 
 
Please provide details of any areas in which you feel the Bill’s provisions 
could be strengthened  
 
In a number of ways we have been here before and we should celebrate the real 
progress made under Joint Future as well as learning from its shortcomings.  
One aspect of this has to be the consideration of both harmonised terms and 
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conditions for staff and the development of genuinely joint IT systems that are 
focussed on the individual, rather than the needs of the system or a single 
organisation.  Maintaining current systems may reinforce current cultures rather 
than supporting the real cultural change and transformation that we require to 
address the challenges and opportunities ahead. 
 
Further challenges arise from some lack of clarity on the reporting role of the 
structures set out in the Bill and while more guidance has been flagged this 
should be made available to keep pace with the work partnerships are already 
undertaking on the ground. 
 

 What are the efficiencies and benefits that you anticipate will arise for your 
organisation from the delivery of integration plans?  
 
In common with other Health Boards and partnerships, NHS Dumfries and 
Galloway has a well developed efficiencies programme that supports us in setting 
and delivering efficiencies targets year on year.  In this context is it difficult to 
identify immediate efficiencies and benefits over and above those that we have 
already identified through effective joint working across our Putting You First 
programme and through our joint finance group agenda with the local authority.   
 
We recognise a number of significant challenges and pressures that may arise in 
the implementation of this work in relation to programme management, 
management re-structuring and in delivering the depth of engagement and 
involvement commensurate with the provisions of the Bill. 
 
It should also be recognised that while efficiencies are anticipated in the Bill and 
its accompanying papers, that this is essentially an approach to delivery of 
improved outcomes and better quality.  That notwithstanding, in the longer term 
we would anticipate efficiencies and benefits being sought and developed in 
areas suggested in the financial memorandum e.g.: 
 

 Efficiencies through a focussed approach to anticipatory care, prevention, 
avoidance of unplanned admissions to acute care and early intervention; 

 Efficiencies through shared services, rationalisation of the shared estate and 
shared/joint management opportunities being sought; 

 Locality focussed efficiencies through a geographic approach to commissioning 
and service provision; 

 Partnerships and service development with the 3rd and Independent sectors in 
delivering innovative approaches to care and support; and 

 A focus on de-commissioning through the strategic planning process. 
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What effect do you anticipate integration plans will have on outcomes for 
those receiving services?  
 
Our ambitions in developing locally integrated services are aligned to those set 
out in the Bill.  We anticipate being able to develop seamless pathways of care 
and support that minimise delays and duplications in care and support and which 
are safe, person-centred and of a high quality.  We anticipate an integration plan 
that sets out how we as a partnership will maintain good outcomes in relation to 
prevention of unplanned admission, maintaining low levels or no delayed 
discharges and which support our targets in reducing length of stay.   
 
We are already underway in evaluating people’s experience and views of care 
and support through our Putting You First programme and this evaluation will 
support our understanding of the effect that integration will have on the people 
that use services, enabling us to adapt and change as necessary in light of these 
findings.  We anticipate an increasingly personalise and person centred approach 
that is locally delivered wherever possible and where people experience a 
system that is built around their needs and therefore easier and smoother to 
navigate. 
 
 
NHS Dumfries and Galloway 
2 August 2013 


